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LWVMD Calendar 
 
August 
26 - Friday, Women’s Equality Day. On this date we commemorate the ratification of the 19th 

Amendment to the U.S. Constitution, giving women the right to vote. 
26 - Friday, NCA Board meeting/retreat 
 
September 
  5 - Monday, Labor Day, LWVMD office closed 
12 - Monday, LWVMD Board meeting, 10 a.m., Wilde Lake 
15 - Thursday, State Board Letter deadline 
15 - Thursday, LWVMD and UMD School of Law Constitution Day event; see flyer page 10. 
16 - Friday, 10 a.m. – 2 p.m., location TBA, forum on judicial elections.  See article page 7. 
17 - Saturday, 5 p.m., performance of Hexagon, political satire troupe, to benefit LWV Howard 

Co. See flyer page 13. 
23 - Friday, VOTE 411 goes live 
24 - Saturday, Fall Workshop, 10 a.m. Wilde Lake.  See flyer page 11.  
26 - Monday, Local League Legislative Priority recommendations due; see page 7. 
27 - Tuesday, National Voter Registration Day 
 
October      
  6 - Thursday, LWVMD Board meeting, 10 a.m., Wilde Lake (note day-of-week change) 
10 - Monday, State Board Letter Deadline 
10 - Monday, Columbus Day, LWVMD office closed 
14 - Friday, LWVNCA Board Meeting, Presidents’ Lunch 
23 - Sunday, Fall Fundraiser event; flyer page 12. 
24 - Monday, United Nations Day; LWVMD VOTER deadline 
31 - Monday, final local League Legislative Priority recommendations due 
 
 

LWVMD Board Gets Bigger and Better! 

LWVMD has been joined by three new board members: Theresa Freligh of Harford County, 
who will assume the role of recording secretary; Lois Hybl of Baltimore City, who heads up the 
state League’s Police and Community Relations study and is a part of our action team; and 
Linda Rittelmann, also of Baltimore City, who is our Social Media Manager. 

 

mailto:info@lwvmd.org
file:///C:/Twitter/@LWVMD
http://www.facebook.lwvmd/
http://www.lwvmd.org/
file:///C:/Users/LWVMD/AppData/Local/Microsoft/Windows/Temporary%20Internet%20Files/Content.Outlook/2PIBS66E/janewhardy@gmail.com
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PRESIDENTS’ MESSAGE 

 

 

 

 

 

Where did the summer go?  Although 
things slowed down a bit in League land, 
we have still been busy.  Working with our 
coalition partners we are already planning 
for the upcoming legislative session.  One 
of the things we will be working on is 
overriding vetoes on two bills we 
supported.  One bill would have increased 
the amount of renewable energy that 
utilities would be required to purchase, 
and the other would have created more 
accountability and transparency in the 
Maryland Transit Administration.  We are 
continuing to strategize ways to highlight 
the need for redistricting reform and will 
keep up the pressure on the Governor 
and the Legislature to enact legislation.  
Along with our coalition partners we are 
planning another big push on earned sick 
leave next session.  
 
In addition to advocacy, our work around 
the upcoming General Election continues 
as well.  Ralph Watkins has been 
coordinating a huge initiative to register 
voters at naturalization ceremonies.  
Thanks to all of you who have volunteered 
to help with this effort.  Many of you are 
planning candidate forums for the fall and 
LWVMD stands ready to assist in any way 
we can. Ralph will continue to provide 
guidance to local Leagues as they use the 
Vote411 system to develop their General 
Election Voters’ Guides. 
 
Elaine Apter has been working with local 
Leagues to make sure that member 
information on the LWVUS database is up 
to date.  This is really important because 

LWVMD uses that database to learn who 
are members of LWVMD so that we can 
communicate with every one of you.  Also, 
each League’s per member payment is 
based on the number of its active 
members, so accuracy is crucial. 
  
It’s nearly time for our annual 
Constitution Day celebration at the co-
sponsoring Carey School of Law in 
Baltimore, this year on September 15.  
Our topic is Implications of the Present 
Election for Various Aspects of our 
Constitutional Structures.  A flyer on 
page 10 below has lots more information.  
 
And soon it will be Fall Workshop time.  
Please mark your calendars for Saturday, 
September 24

th
.  We will have briefings on 

statewide Ballot Questions and Part I of 
the LWVMD Primary Election Study.  
There will be a workshop for local League 
treasurers and, as always, lunch and a 
thought-provoking speaker.  See our flyer 
on page 11 for more details. 
  
However, the League isn’t all work and no 
play; we have a fun afternoon planned for 
Sunday, October 23

rd
. We will be touring 

both the Prince George’s African 
American Museum and Cultural 
Center, http://www.pgaamcc.org/ and the 
Riversdale House Museum, 
http://history.pgparks.com/sites_and_mus
eums/Riversdale_House_Museum.htm? 
Along the way we will enjoy some yummy 
snacks and have a chance to visit with our 
League friends from around the state.  
See the flyer in this SBL to find out how to 
sign up.  
 
We hope you are enjoying your summer 
and look forward to seeing many of you 
this fall.  

 

 

Barbara Schnackenberg and Nancy Soreng, LWVMD Co-Presidents 
 

 

http://www.pgaamcc.org/
http://history.pgparks.com/sites_and_museums/Riversdale_House_Museum.htm
http://history.pgparks.com/sites_and_museums/Riversdale_House_Museum.htm
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In Memoriam 
 

In Remembrance of Annette Funn, 1942 - 2016 
 

Annette Funn, shown 
directly in front of the 
Maryland sign at the 1980 
LWVUS Convention, was a 
dedicated League member 
and community activist.  
She served on the LWVMD 
Board from 2009 until 2011 
and was co-president of 
the Calvert County League 
at the time of her passing.  
Annette co-chaired many 
studies and moderated 
various candidate forums. 
She worked for 35 years as 
a microbiologist, holding 

numerous positions and titles such as Senior Science Public Health Policy Advisor and 
Consumer Safety Officer & Supervisor at the U.S. Food and Drug Administration.   She 
will be missed.  
                         Nancy Soreng 
 

  

LWVMD Board Meeting Highlights, August 1, 2016 

 
LWVMD 

 The sales of wares at the National Convention was so great that we need to re-
order several items. The board approved purchasing more VOTE T-shirts and 
color “Don’t Let Granny Down” note cards. 

 

 Our Fall Fundraiser is in the works. We will be visiting two museums in Prince  
George’s County, with light refreshments offered between visits. The African 
American Museum and the Riversdale House are our two scheduled stops. 

 

 In order to make financial reports more transparent, the board is looking into 
converting all our funds into a 501-C3 fund.  Also, the board is publishing the end 
of year budget report in this State Board Letter, to inform all members of our 
financial updates.  

 
LWVMD-Education Fund 
We are working on potential forums for candidates for U.S. Senate, slated to take place 
in two locations, Baltimore City and the Eastern Shore. 
     Theresa Freligh, Recording Secretary, LWVMD 
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Talking about this Election! 
 

Does the League of Women Voters have any comment about 
Secretary Hillary Clinton winning the Democratic nomination for U.S. 
President? Since its beginnings in 1920, the League’s goal has been 
to promote the involvement of all citizens in the political process, 
particularly women, who had just earned the right to vote, with the 
hope of making our democracy “work” even more robustly. So, it’s 
natural for us to salute the first-time nomination by a major political 
party of a female to the office of the presidency.  
 
But, does this mean we endorse Hillary Rodham Clinton for president?  No, not as an 
organization.  As always, we neither support nor oppose political candidates or parties.  As 
League leaders, however, we may be asked to respond to questions on this topic.  Here are 
some election talking points, prepared by LWVUS, to help Leaguers handle these queries in the 
months ahead. 

 

LWVUS Convention Highlights 

 
Bylaws changes were approved by attendees: League members may now be as young as 
sixteen years of age, and do not have to be U.S. citizens in order to be voting members.   
 
New positions were adopted on the constitutional amendment process; redistricting; and 
behavioral health.  And, an existing position on money in politics was updated. 
 
LWVUS did not raise the PMP for local Leagues, and no new national studies were approved 
at the convention.  

 

 
 
 
 
 

Maryland had a large presence at the 2016 LWVUS Convention, as many of our Leaguers took 
part as volunteers. Here’s a photo of some attendees:  Back row, from left to right: Nancy Soreng, 
LWVMD Co-President; Carolyn Hetterick, LWVMD Treasurer; Nancy Smith, Kent 1

st
 VP; Sandy 

Bjorke, Kent President.  Front row, left to right: Camille Marx, Baltimore Co. Co-Pres; JoAnn 
Ross, LWVMD 1

st
 VP; Lillie Gallant, Howard President; and Dr. Gail Dickson, PG Board.  Also 

attending were Ralph Watkins, Kathy McGuire, Diane Hibino, Zaida Arguedas, Melanie Cox, 
Linda Rittelman, Camille Wheeler, Elaine Apter, Yoke San Reynolds, Sylvia Olivetti Brown,  

Lena Barnes, and others  

http://salsa.wiredforchange.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=cUvaDYyNgtLakFrB7QMzWm8ta7J7rnYR
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Legislative Priorities Season Is 

Here Again 

 

The General Assembly 
convenes again on 
January 11, 2017.  This 
year some committees 
have already been 
meeting and others will 
begin again in 
September.  You can 
find these meetings on 
the Assembly website, 
mgaleg.maryland.gov,  
under the “Committees” 
tab on the home page 
and specific dates under 
the “Schedules” tab.  For 

example the House Environment and 
Transportation Committee is meeting and 
having a public hearing on fracking at 
Garrett College on August 30. 
 
Whatever comes out of these intersession 
committee meetings, we need to be ready 
with our own legislative ideas and establish 
our priorities.  In order to be sure that all 
local Leagues participate in the process of 
setting our priorities, we ask that the first 
round of suggestions be submitted to me by 
Monday, September 26, 2016.  Once we 
have this first round of suggestions, we will 
compile them and send them back to the 
local Leagues by October 1, so that they 
may have the opportunity to see what 
everyone has suggested and, if they 
choose, revise their final list of suggested 
legislative priorities. Any changes to your 
priorities should be submitted to me by 
October 31.  When the second round of 
suggestions is compiled, the state board will 
adopt our statewide priorities at our 
November board meeting and publish a 
leaflet of our priorities for us to use with our 
legislators in their home districts or in 
Annapolis.   
 
What Topics Should Local Leagues 
Consider?   
 
Your suggestions may be on any topic on 
which we have a national or state 
consensus.  Our national consensus 
positions are provided on the LWVUS 
website LWV.org, and state consensus 

positions may be found in a document titled 
“Study and Action,” which may be found on 
the LWVMD website, LWVMD.org.  If we do 
not have a national or state consensus on a 
topic of great interest to League members, 
they may suggest that the topic be studied 
when we consider state level program 
planning as we do every other January.  
League members who have questions 
about our consensus positions may contact 
us.   
 
For specific suggestions, please review our 
legislative priorities for 2016.  You can 
access the 2016 Legislative Priorities 
brochure by clicking on “Advocacy,” 
“Legislative Priorities” and “2016.” For 
example, we have continued to push for 
redistricting legislation and to publicize our 
“gerrymandered” state.  Again, consult the 
Maryland General Assembly website at 
www.mgaleg.maryland.gov.  At the bottom 
of the home page, you will find a box titled 
“Highlighted,” i.e., “The 90 Day Report,” 
which provides a summary of legislation that 
passed and failed in the 2016 session.  
These may provide some suggestions for 
your consideration, especially among ideas 
that failed but which we may want to raise 
again. If you have questions, please do not 
hesitate to contact me at lhybl@verizon.net 
or Ruth Crystal at 
mailto:ruth@cramercrystal.com.     
 

Lois Hybl, LWVMD Action Team 
 

 
 
Save the Date!  
September 16, 10 a.m. to 
2 p.m., Forum on 
Judicial Elections – 
location TBA. LWVMD is 
slated to participate in this 
educational event. The 
program will focus on the 
pros and cons of judicial 
elections in our state.  We will post more 
information about the forum on our website 
as it is known.

http://www.mgaleg.maryland.gov/
http://www.lwv.org/
http://www.lwvmd.org/
http://www.mgaleg.maryland.gov/
mailto:lhybl@verizon.net
mailto:ruth@cramercrystal.com
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Around the State! 
 

Sharing 
Ideas from 

Local 
Leagues 

 
Common threads among Leagues include: 
marching in parades, hosting debates on 
local issues and "Hot Topics" gatherings, for 
fun, learning, and fellowship, and making 
plans for events on National Voter 
Registration Day, September 27, 2016. 
 Several Leagues in the Baltimore 
Washington area are helping to register new 
voters at naturalization ceremonies. These 
new citizens are excited to be able to 
participate in the coming election. 
 
Prince George's League participated in a 
county council public hearing on proposed 
charter amendments that would increase 
the number of council members and 
increase term limits from two to three.  If the 
council recommends the issues as a ballot 
question, PG's LWV will hold a forum. 
 
Howard County is having a fund raiser with 
"Hexagon," a political satire troupe, 
Saturday, September 17, 2016 at 5:00 pm 
at Slayton House in the Wilde Lake Village 
Center.  Tickets are $30.00. Contact 
LWVHC.org for tickets. 
 
Queen Anne's LWV has completed the 
filming of "League Infomercials" to be 
shown on the local cable channel 
broadcasts.  Stay tuned for more 
information. 
 
The film “Iron Jawed Angels” will be 
screened in Kent County for National Voter 
Registration Day, to spur interest in voting. 
“Getting Out the Vote” will be a priority, with 
posters, displays, and voter registration at 
various sites in the works. 
 
Chesapeake College has volunteered to 
provide the setting for a forum for 
candidates for the U.S. Senate. The Mid-
Shore LWV is working with Kent and 
Queen Anne's to make it happen. 
 

Mid-Shore also has set October 1 for a 
follow-up Water Quality program, as the 
previous event was well attended and 
informative. 
 
Community participation was strong in 
Frederick this summer, with a debate for 
the Brunswick City elections for mayor and 
city council candidates.  It was well 
attended.   
 
The Frederick County Executive approved 
the League managing a nonpartisan 
nominating committee for the County Ethics 
Commission.  The process was approved 
by the council and the nominees selected 
by the League's process were approved.   
 
A joint luncheon between the Baltimore 
County and City Leagues will be held 
October 1, 2016.   
 
Baltimore County will host a table at 
Boscov's, at White Marsh Charity Day in 
October. 
 
“Voices on Government,” a committee that 
hosts a series of panels on League and 
community topics, held their first of six 
planned for 2016-17. The first topic was 
Party Conventions.  A little known fact: 
Baltimore held the first Democratic 
Convention, May 21, 1832! 
 
LWV Baltimore County has also been very 
involved in a Home Rule Act, with 
testimony, small group meetings with 
council members, letters to the editor, and 
participation in numerous community 
meetings.   
 
Betsy Grater, LWVMD Membership Chair 
 
 

Is your League planning a candidates’ 
forum this election season?  If so, please 
send all pertinent information about your 
event to Ralph Watkins, LWVMD’s  Voter 
Service Chair, Ralph.watkins1@verizon.net, 
so that he can post this data on VOTE 411 
and the LWVMD website.  

 
 

http://lwvhc.org/
mailto:Ralph.watkins1@verizon.net
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CELEBRATING ELBRIDGE GERRY 

 
For another year, the League of Women Voters of Maryland and 
Common Cause celebrated the birthday of the father of 
gerrymandering, Elbridge Gerry, to call attention to the fight for 
redistricting reform.  This year the celebration took place on July 
14th at Lawyer’s Mall in Annapolis in 94º heat, rapidly melting the ice 
cream which, along with cake, was available for all participants.  
Ashley Oleson, a member of the Anne Arundel League, was on 
hand to talk specifically about the Governor’s Commission to Study 
Redistricting Reform.  The Commission’s recommendations made it 
into legislation proposed during the 2016 General Assembly session 
but did not pass.  Matthew Palmer, Deputy Legislative Officer for 
Governor Hogan, was present for the party and reinforced the 
administration’s dedication to this issue.  He emphasized in his remarks that the administration 
would again propose redistricting in the 2017 General Assembly. 
 
 
Below is a photo of four of E.G.’s birthday party attendees. Left to right: Rev. Jacqueline Norris, 
Prince George’s League; Carole Anne Hecht, Anne Arundel League; Barbara Schnackenberg, 
LWVMD Co-President; and Ashley Oleson, Anne Arundel League, and member of the 
Governors’ Commission on Redistricting Reform.  Photo by Rev. Jacqueline Norris. 
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